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2:30 p.m., AA-135, Applied Arts Bldg.

Present:  
Management:  Helen Kalkstein, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Jennifer Ounjian, McKinley Williams

Classified:  Joyce Edwards, Alma Cardenas, John Christenson, Mercy Pono

Faculty:  David Houston, Leverett Smith, Wendy Williams
Students:  Peter Araujo, Kristina Bautista, Ryan Oswald
Guests:  Tim Clow, Michele Jackson, Bruce King, Joe Ledbetter, Holly Pablo, 
Absent:  Richard Akers, Brandon Amargo, Vern Cromartie, Jasmyn Oliver, Cameron Rojas
1. Call to Order – Meeting called to order by Chair, Jennifer Ounjian at 2:32 p.m.
2. Public Comment – None
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

3. Approval of Agenda – Motion to move Item #8 - Budget Update under Non-consent Agenda - 
Action Items.
Motion to postpone Item #7 until the next meeting - Subcommittee to Honor Martin Padilla as the subcommittee did meet and Richard Akers will present this item at the next College Council meeting on February 10, 2010.  
Vote taken on proposed agenda changes:  Students - yes; Classified - yes; Faculty - yes; Management - yes

The agenda was approved with above changes.
4.  Approval of Minutes from November 11, 2009 

Vote taken to approve minutes:   Students – yes; Classified – yes; Faculty – yes; Management - 
yes  The Minutes from November 11, 2009 were approved.
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Item #7 – Subcommittee to Honor Martin Padilla
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

5.  Use of Campus Bulletin Boards – College Policy C3011.0 in College Procedures Handbook 
– 10 minutes – Motion to postpone until Carol Maga arrives at the meeting.  Motion approved.
6. Review of College Mission Statement Process – Research and Planning Committee – 5 
minutes – Tim Clow addressed College Council stating the Research and Planning Committee 
recently met twice and has charged constituency leaders to dialogue about this topic.  All 
discussions should be reflected in committee minutes.  Results of constituency dialogue should be 
presented to the Research and Planning Committee and the committee will present those results 
to College Council at its February 10, 2010 meeting.  The Research & Planning Committee is not 
recommending any changes to the college mission statement.
7. Budget Update – Mariles Magalong – 3 to 15 minutes – Mariles said the Foundation typically 
gave the college $50,000 every year we used a $3,000 maximum. Last year the committee 
recommended raising the limit to $5,000.  Now because of our current budget situation, the 
budget committee is recommending the maximum be set back to $3,000 so more departments are 
able to benefit from the Foundation’s generosity. Kristina asked for clarification of the 
“augmentation fund.”  

Vote taken to allocate $3,000 allotments: Students – no; Classified – yes; Faculty – yes; 
Management - yes  

Further clarification was given to students on how the augmented funds are disbursed:  decisions 
are made based on program reviews, completion of SLO’s, etc.  Students changed their vote to 
yes.  

It was agreed the budget augmentations would be dispersed at $3,000 increments.
Mariles mentioned the new allocation model discussed at DGC.  The link to review the new model is http://www.4cd.net/about/committees/dgc/agendas/December%201,%202009.pdf.  Mariles reviewed the highlights of the model based on SB361.  The target date for its implementation is July 2010.  There were several strategies the district developed to implement the model and one strategy is recommended by the chancellor and vice chancellors.  The recommended strategy is for each college to have a base allocation.  The base allocation for CCC is 3.3 million.  That is the same base for LMC and DVC’s base is 3.8 million.  The base is supplemented with FTES revenues and from that figure we must deduct district office expenses, district-wide expenses and regulatory costs.  Jennifer asked for clarification of how the district decides how much of the district offices resources we use.  Mariles responded that the district bases that figure on our percentage of FTES.  If we bring in 20% of the FTES then the district will “tax” us 20%.  Our net is 28 million.  Our revenue is 32 million.  Our contribution to the district is 6 million in expenses.  There will be carryover from one year to the next for monies not spent.  There is a formula on how the college pays back for overspending and that must be done within three years.  Mack said the proposed strategy also includes a transfer of 182 FTES from DVC which will give us more a base than what we had last year. We are optimistic this will help us as we are planning to continue our growth mode.  The additional FTES will also allow us to maintain the level we were at last year.  We are hoping this also allow us to gain a few more dollars in C contract for adjunct faculty.  Wendy asked if the FTES takes into account those programs that take more money to operate.  Mack said no.   Joe asked if the 182 FTES given to us by DVC is part of the Box 2A process.  Mack said no.  Mack said that our 28 million includes salaries and benefits for all of our employees.  Unless we reduce our employees, that budget will more than likely stay the same.  The district is trying to bring all colleges in parity to our full-time and part-time faculty hires--the 75/25 ratio.  Mack said we are still over budget by 1.4 million with our expenses for next year.  Almost 90% of our budget is in the form of salaries and benefits and this 1.4 million deficit is on top of the 1.1 million we owe the district.  We have to bring in our expenditures in line with our revenues.  Mack said our service area has a projected growth of about 15% (Hercules, Richmond marina, etc).  Mack said that is why we are offering classes at El Cerrito High School and in the City of Hercules.  Mariles said when we have an opportunity to grow, the 182 FTES we borrowed will be returned to DVC.  Mack said they are projecting 17,500 jobs just for the casino at Point Molate.  Joe asked, since there is no room in the formula for more productivity, how will that affect College Council to allocate resources?   Time ran out for this agenda item. No motion was made to extend debate.  No further comments were made.
8.  
Use of Campus Bulletin Board – College Policy C3011.0 in College Procedures Handbook – 
10 minutes - Carol said this policy was reviewed by Operations Council and then sent to 
President’s Cabinet and now forwarded to College Council.  President’s Cabinet initially rejected 
it in and sent back to Operations Council.  This policy has since been revised yet again.  Carol 
highlighted some of the policy.  The Student Life Center authorizes outside agencies’ postings.  
They give those postings a stamp with a date.  This policy regulates postings on campus.  All 
postings must be removed within month of posting date and exceptions will be made when 
appropriate.  Leverett said they have a lot of postings on the walls in their building.  Mercy noted 
the signs in AA-135 that say “Do Not Relocate the Desks or Chairs!”  Carol said those notices are 
not public postings but specific signage to the classroom.  Jennifer said most of the classrooms in 
the LA Building have bulletin boards.  Wendy said there is special tape that can be used on walls 
and windows if damage is the reason for this revised policy. Yes, tape can damage the paint on 
the walls as well as blackboards.  Wendy had concerns about the small size of the bulletin boards 
outside of the faculty offices in the LA Building.  Helen said the walls of the LA 
building are 
eventually coming down and perhaps with the new buildings we could consider getting bulletin 
boards next to each classroom door for class cancellation notices.  Mack said it is difficult to 
enforce these kinds of policies.  Even though we may be careful not to damage the facility, not 
everyone cares as we do or may be attentive to their actions.  There was a motion to approve this 
policy after the 
constituents caucused.  

Vote taken to approve Use of Public Campus Bulletin Board – C3011.0:  Students - yes; 
Classified – yes; Faculty – no; Management yes 

David said faculty does not want to see the freedom of posting in the hallways of the Physical 
Sciences building taken away.  Jennifer said Student Life informs outside people that want to post 
notices on campus that there is at least one public bulletin board in each building.  Carol said the 
bulletin board monitor is the division dean.  Wendy said they would be happy if there were more 
exceptions to #2 other than class cancellation notices.  David said a bulletin board would be 
rather restrictive for postings.  Wendy suggested there be cork boards in the walls for postings in 
the engineering design of the new buildings.  Faculty will acquiesce but this does not mean they 
completely endorse this policy.  Faculty changed their vote to yes with caveat to “play it by ear.”  
9.  Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – 5 minutes - Carol said the fire hydrant on the road 
by the Biology Building was replaced for more water pressured.  They also repaired pipes by the 
H and LA Buildings.  Parking Lot 3 is prepared for paving once temperatures rise to 65 degrees.  
We are hoping for rain this week to test the roof of the AA and AT Buildings.  We will also do a 
flood test on these roofs.  The AT Building is having the siding and doors installed.  The water 
well has been drilled.  We reached drinking water at 400 feet.  The water well is located by the 
baseball/soccer field.  This water will be used for watering our athletic fields.  We will have 
storage tanks covered by a fence.  We are starting the AA building remodel in the spring.  We had 
a delay from the DSA which has us starting this project in March.  The duration will last through 
spring, summer and the beginning of the fall semester.  The remodeling will be completed in 
phases. Classrooms will be remodeled first and ready for use in fall.  Downstairs in AA building 
will be completed first.  Both restrooms will be remodeled.  Room AA-113 will be remodeled 
over the summer.  Rooms AA 143 and AA-145 will be used by MCHS during construction.  
Carol said we will have to patient while construction is taking place.  The Music Building will be 
remodeled in Spring 2011.  It too was delayed because of the DSA.  Carol met with architects on 
the new Student Activities and Classroom Buildings.  Helen asked if the Music department will 
move to the H Building during construction.  Carol said we are looking at alternatives for swing 
space.
10.  
Reports from Constituency Groups – 20 minutes – Faculty - Leverett said they discussed the 
mission statement and there were not any major changes.  Faculty Senate discussed field trip 
 
and the outside classroom speaker forms.  This is an on-going discussion.

Classified - no report.


Students – Kristina reported on students’ concerns about the 35% fee hike at the UC system.  
ASU wants to know how we can help those students.  ASU wants to be more accessible to 
students next semester.  Kristina said the students are making themselves more prevalent by 
meeting and talking to students on campus person-to-person.  Wendy asked if students have peer 
counseling.  Jennifer said Aminta Mickles in HHS has peer counseling.  Wendy suggested that 
perhaps students can set up a table in the counseling area for mentoring/counseling.  Jennifer 
invited Wendy to attend the next ASU meeting to address this issue.
11.  
Announcements – 5 minutes - Joyce said the final days of Culinary Arts for the semester are 
scheduled on next Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday.  

Tim said he recently addressed the ASU and commended the students on their organization and engagement.  

Helen announced a music concert on Friday December 18th at the Knox Center.  

Kristina announced that tomorrow is their holiday event:  Chrismahanakwanzaka.  There is also a Veteran’s dance featuring the CCC All Stars from7:00 to 10:00 p.m. Thursday evening.  
12.  
Next Meeting – February 10, 2010
13.  
Adjournment – Jennifer adjourned the meeting at 3:52 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

College Council Minutes – December 9, 2009
Page 1

